The North West School of Public Health: training public health experts and leaders

The North West School of Public Health has 50 Specialty Registrars placed in universities, NHS Foundation Trusts, PCTs and Health Protection Units. The School is popular and produces high quality consultants each year. We have a vision to raise our profile and reputation with NHS chief executives and other prospective employers, and for the North West School to be amongst the best in the United Kingdom.
Newsletter 5: October 2011
Dear colleagues

This is a periodic newsletter about the most important milestones and events in specialist public health training in the North West.  Feedback following previous editions has been excellent.  I have three audiences in mind as I write.

1. Specialty registrars who are training with the School.  You are the most important people in the School.  For you the newsletter will complement our web pages, email communications, individual letters and face to face events where we give guidance, training and changes in regulations.  

2. Lead trainers and educational supervisors in training locations.  All lead trainers and educational supervisors should have three year appointment letters describing the expectations and privileges of the role.  
3. A wider group of stakeholders and customers for the School.  For example, the three public health network teams, the teaching public health network, the three Deaneries that serve the North West, and Directors of Public Health.

Any one else is very welcome to read the newsletter, but I hope that the three intended groups find it particularly relevant.  
Previous editions are still of interest and are available on the School web pages at http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/phdocuments .
In my December 2010 letter I described the range of opportunities to help in the School.  Since then several people have come forward to offer Part A tutorials; leadership guidance classes, and help with recruitment, Annual Reviews and the mock “OSPHE” examination.  Other opportunities are coaching for the examinations, running tutorials on curriculum topics, offering an open afternoon or induction in your work place.  If you could make a contribution, please do let Mark Smith, Anna Moloney, Hannah Chellaswamy or me know. 
With best regards to you all
Dan Seddon

Head of School

School contact details follow at the foot of the newsletter
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1
Recruitment 2011
I am delighted to welcome twelve new starters this August.  They have all demonstrated a very high standard at the various recruitment hurdles, not just coming “above the line” but ranking highly in a very competitive field.  They all started in selected Primary Care Trusts on the first Wednesday in August, and in the following weeks are having a regional induction programme.  The regional programme aims to help them identify with the North West as a whole, get to know each other, and establish their knowledge of some of our excellent public health teams across the region.  

ACTION POINT: If your team would like to offer an additional introductory session to the new starters later in the year, please contact Bernie Jones or Asmaa Yehia in the first instance (firstname.lastname@merseydeanery.nhs.uk )
The new starters are:

Cheshire and Merseyside:

Josh Cullimore, Hayley Teshome Tesfaye, Andrew Liu, Anna Varela-Raynes
Lancashire and Cumbria:

Suzanne Gilman, Claire King, Angela TuckerLeslie Jones, 
Greater Manchester:

David McConalogue, Jennifer Hopkin, Katrina Stephens, Katherine Harding
 
2
Developing Educators
All educational supervisors in the School of Public Health hold appointment letters that describe their privileges and expectations.  In particular, they require that time is allocated within the consultant job plan (or equivalent) for delivering training and in the personal development plan for developing educational skills.
There is a range of opportunities for the latter, including the periodic “Training the Trainer” days commissioned by the Deanery.  

NHS Trusts as local education providers also run educator development programmes; these allow public health consultants to train alongside other specialists, and I have had good feedback from colleagues about the experience.  GP Trainer courses tend to be more intensive, and cost more, but are of a very high standard.
Our three Training the trainer days during March were extremely positively reviewed by participants.  I hope to arrange a similar programme early in 2012, again for new and existing trainers.  One of the key features of the days was an emphasis on coaching as well as assessment skills.  I recommend the application of coaching skills and theory for all of us as educators.   
ACTION POINT: All educational supervisors must have time to train in their job plans.  This is a GMC requirement in order to be recognised as a trainer, and is specified in the GMC training standards.  Lead Trainers are recommended to have additional time and relevant objectives agreed with their line manager.
There is now a dedicated Educational Supervisor page on the School web site, for advice and resources.  If you would like to add anything, please send it to Asmaa Yehia at the Deanery.

3
Arrangements during the NHS transition

Nature and quality of training locations and supervision

The approach to maintaining the quality of training during the NHS Transition is to continue to link individual Specialty Registrars with good educational supervisors.  The actual training locations may change, and some will move into new organisations.  The School depends on educational supervisors and lead trainers to ensure that their environment can support quality training.  If you have any difficulties in meeting these expectations, please do let your Training Programme Director know.
Public Health careers

Fewer consultant vacancies are being advertised.  So far all North West new consultants have gained either substantive or short term posts, but the market is becoming very difficult for those reaching CCT.  The Deanery supports a six month grace period after CCT, to help individuals find consultant posts, and  I am delighted that the Deanery has recently agreed to match fund (to 50%) short term posts those gaining their CCT in the North West.  The practicalites of this offer are being worked through.
Looking further ahead, we need to consider what sort of posts we are now training Specialty Registrars for: jobs in Public Health England and Local Authorities may be the overwhelming majority, and we need to tailor training and experience so that Specialty Registrars establish skills and a reputation in these environments.  Public Health consultants also have substantive posts in some Acute Trusts and several universities in the North West. 
The training and education white paper

A response from government is due out soon, following the Training and Education White Paper/ consultation.  The paper made some radical proposals for changing the way Deaneries work, establishing Local Skills Networks responsible to employers, and establishing Public Health England as the key public health workforce organisation.  Alongside this white paper, a Public Health workforce strategy is promised, with a consultation period this autumn.  I hope that issues of training responsibilities and the regulation of public health professionals will be included in the government response.
ACTION POINT: Lead trainers and Directors of Public Health need to ensure that training infrastructure (desks, computers, secretarial support); capacity (educational supervisors and their job plans) and goals (an organisational commitment to training) are included in plans for the new Local Authority and Public Health England workplace teams.
4
Outcomes: progress in training, exam performance, jobs, reputation

The GMC and Deanery require the School to pay more attention to measuring outcomes.  These can be measures of progress in training, such as exam milestones and annual assessments (RITAs/ARCPs), or they can be the results of training, such as service achievements, awards, prizes, published papers and successful consultant appointments at the end of training.  It’s also important to report on those who choose to leave, or have to leave, training before they get their CCT. (Each year one person from the North West leaves training before CCT)
Over the next year I hope that we will be able to report to the School Board more systematically on those measures that are available: MPH performance, professional exam performance, ARCP/RITA performance, destinations following CCT, leavers before CCT.  These reports will be available on the School of Public Health web pages.
I will mention here four things that are already in place.  
a. In year reports from the Liverpool MPH course.

The majority of North West Specialty Registrars complete the Liverpool MPH during their first year, whilst spending one day per week in their host training location.  About half way though the year the MPH course organiser summarises progress for each Specialty Registrar.  This reassures the School and allows us to provide any special support, for example, where a Specialty Registrar has had difficulties with a specific MPH module.
b. Part A exam support

Over the past four years the North West has had a record of success in the Part A Faculty exam that is about average for the UK.  The exam is tough, with a pass rate at each sitting of about 50%.  This year Specialty Registrars and Liverpool University colleagues have designed a more systematic approach to part A preparation.  This will alert new Specialty Registrars earlier to the need to prepare for the exam, and provide a sixteen week programme of tutorials/ exam preparation sessions.  I am particularly grateful to Rachel Isba, Specialty Registrar and Clinical Lecturer at Lancaster University, for the mock part A exam that she has run.  The excellent exam courses available nationally will continue to be supported through study leave.  
Consultant colleagues already provide expert tutorials on a variety of Part A topics, and we now need a consultant or educational supervisor in each of our three zones to become a local expert on preparation for the Part A exam.  They will partner with a named Specialty Registrar to arrange tutorials, find markers for practice questions, and coach candidates. .

ACTION POINT: We have a specific need for a volunteer Educational Supervisor from each zone to work with Specialty Registrars on enhancing the preparation for the Part A examination.  If you are interested, contact Mark Smith, Anna Moloney, Hannah Chellaswamy or me 

c. The Part B, OSPHE (Objective Structured Public Health Exam)

The North West now has an established, respected mock examination that is run by Specialty Registrars, for Specialty Registrars.  It is supported by public health consultants, and provides a realistic trial exam.  Sustainability is ensured through charging for places, and through succession planning amongst those who organise the mock exam.

If you are not familiar with the OSPHE format and content, I recommend this mock exam to you: educational supervisors are welcome to attend as observers or participants.  If you would like to take part in the next mock, please contact Martin Smith.

ACTION POINT: The twice yearly North West Mock OSPHE is now an established offer in the Public Health training calendar. Educational supervisors can attend the event to familiarise themselves with the OPSHE and so better support their own Specialty Registrars.  OSPHE scenarios, besides being effective for the exam, are excellent tools for coaching.  If you would like to be invited to a future mock exam, please contact Martin Smith, Specialty Registrar, via the Deanery.
d. A School Quality Framework

…has been designed by a working group of Specialty Registrars, TPDs and Head of School.  We have also now appointed Jude Richardson form NICE Manchester, as Quality Lead for the School.  Jude will have an oversight of this important area: both internally, and in respect of meeting Deanery expectations.  

5
Educational Supervision reports

The reports by individual Educational Supervisors are essential for the RITA/ARCP panels, and as handover documents when a Specialty Registrar moves between training locations.  Sometimes supervisors are not sure of the best way to use the report.  I am very grateful to colleagues who have helped to write some examples of “good” and “bad” reports along with guidance on writing an effective supervisors report.  The examples and guidance are now included as an item on the Educational Supervisors web page, at:

http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/educational-supervisors 

I particularly commend to you a template and example report for Specialty Registrars who are performing less well:

http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/images/Documents/Forms/Specialities/PublicHealth/educational_supervisors_reports_less_well.doc 
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Specialty Registrars

Specialty Registrars continue to work together to improve our training programme.  Most recently, their leadership on Part A preparation and the development of public health master classes with regional leaders has been impressive. 

I am pleased to announce that St Helens and Knowsley Hospitals Trust have recently taken a lead employer role for all Mersey Deanery Specialty Registrars.  This means that for the first time, we have one employer for all of our Specialty Registrars, except those in university appointments.  I expect that the duties of educational supervisors as line managers will be clearer under the new lead employer.  
I discuss here two further current issues that have raised questions: the place of the Liverpool University MPH and the new Faculty e portfolio.

Liverpool MPH

Unless new Specialty Registrars already have an MPH, they are supported to undertake the Liverpool University MPH during their ST1 year.  The School specifies compulsory modules such as Health protection.  In order to progress satisfactorily, all of the selected modules musty be passed, and the dissertation completed in a timely manner.  Where an MPH has been gained elsewhere, or where a Liverpool MPH has been completed without covering the compulsory modules, we may ask a Specialty Registrar to do elements of the MPH. 

The approach is described in a new statement that is on the School web site: 

http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/images/Documents/Forms/Specialities/PublicHealth/trainees_with_mph.doc 
E portfolio
The e portfolio has proved more difficult to use than we expected.  In particular, it is easy to multiply the number of forms, links and assessments that need to be signed off by educational supervisors.  I can report that the Faculty of Public health is trying to address these problems.   

In the meantime it is necessary for educational supervisors to use the e portfolio to link activities to learning outcomes, sign off assessments, and sign off learning outcomes.  Please also complete supervisor reflections in activity summary sheets.  It is very important not to leave it till late on in a training year.  

There is a succinct briefing for educational supervisors on the Faculty web site at: 

http://www.fph.org.uk/uploads/Supervisors%20Quick%20Guide%20to%20e-Portfolio%20(2).pdf 
And there is a fuller discussion of the eportfolio at:
http://www.fph.org.uk/training_e-portfolio
ACTION POINT: The e portfolio is a necessary part of the record of training.  Educational Supervisors are asked to support Specialty Registrars using it.
7
The 2011 Annual Assessment Visit
In May two senior visitors from the Mersey Deanery completed our Annual Assessment Visit for 2011 at East Lancashire PCT.  The AAV is the principal quality monitoring tool of the Mersey Deanery.  It is usually undertaken as a hospital visit in consideration of multiple specialties.  In the case of the School of Public Health, we use a host training location in one of our three sub programmes.  The visitors interview Training Programme Directors, Educational Supervisors and Specialty Registrars, and produce a report with recommendations.
The 2011 AAV complimented the enthusiasm and commitment of Specialty Registrars and the Training Programme Directors.  They recommended that:

· A structured Part A revision programme should be developed.

· A formal Quality Framework for training, training locations and trainers should be developed

· The level of administrative support to the co-ordination of educational programmes should be strengthened

8
Comings and goings and celebrations 
Congratulations to Specialty Registrars:

· who recently passed the OSPHE examination (July 2011):

Gabriel Agboado; David Conrad; Deborah Kay.

· who recently passed the Part A diploma (January and June 2011):

Helen Gollins; Yasmin Ahmed-Little; Diane Bolton-Maggs; Siobhan Farmer; Neil Wigglesworth; Rachel Musgrave

Best wishes to three recent leavers:
Gabriel Agboado to NICE Manchester

Neil Wigglesworth returning to nursing

Brigit Cooke returning moving to GP training

Congratulations to ;
Yasmin Ahmed-Little on being shortlisted for the Junior Doctor of the Year
Rachael Gosling who has secured a consultant post with the new Liverpool Community Trust, developing their public health roles for the future

Anjila Shah who has secured a consultant post at NHS Sefton.  

Benn Barr who has secured a consultant post at Blackburn with Darwen, alongside his PhD studies at Liverpool.
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Contacts
Head of School:
Dan Seddon
Daniel.seddon@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 07554438476 

Training Programme Directors:

	School Sub Programme ((formerly termed Zone)

	Cumbria and Lancashire
	Greater Manchester
	Cheshire and Merseyside

	Mark Smith, 

Consultant in Public Health, NHS East Lancs

Mark.smith@eastlancspct.nhs.uk
	Anna Moloney, 

Consultant in Public Health, NHS Tameside and Glossop

Ann.moloney@nhs.net 
	Hannah Chellaswamy, 

Acting Director of Public Health, NHS Sefton

Hannah.chellaswamy@sefton.nhs.uk 


School Administrator:
Asmaa Yehia 

Asmaa.yehia@merseydeanery.nhs.uk  0151 285 4716 (Wednesday to Friday)

Section Leader, Schools of GP and Public Health:
Bernie Jones 

Bernadette.jones@merseydeanery  0151 285 4468 (Monday to Friday)
Deanery Training Co-ordinator:
Richard Williams (Deanery courses for trainees and supervisors) 

Richard.williams@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 0151 285 4746

Jacqui Mannheim, Assistant Schools Administrator (Study Leave)

Jacqueline.manheim@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 0151 285 4796 (Tuesday to Thursday)
September 2011  North West School of Public Health newsletter
Page 7 of 9

